#### VOYAGER ENTERTAINMENT INTERNATIONAL INC Form 10-O

August 09, 2010

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

(Mark One)

(Mark One)	
[X] QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE ACT OF 1934	SECURITIES EXCHANGE
FOR THE QUARTERLY PERIOD ENDED JUNE 30, 20	10.
OR	
[ ] TRANSITION REPORT UNDER SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECU OF 1934	RITIES EXCHANGE ACT
FOR THE TRANSITION PERIOD FROM TO	·
COMMISSION FILE NUMBER 000-33151	
VOYAGER ENTERTAINMENT INTERNATIONAL, INC (Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its C	
Nevada	54-2110681
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)	(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)
4483 West Reno Avenue, Las Vegas, Nevada	89118
(Address of principal executive offices)	(Zip code)
Registrant's telephone number, including area code: (	702) 221-8070
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchang the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that required to file such reports), and (2) has been subj requirements for the past 90 days. Yes [X] No []	re Act of 1934 during the registrant was
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted posted on its corporate website, if any, every Interactive D be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S	ata File required to

I р preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes [ ] No [ ]

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b -2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer [ ]	Accelerated filer [	
Non-accelerated filer [ ]	Smaller reporting company [	Χ

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).

Yes [ ] No [X]

As of August 9, 2010, there were 154,627,287 outstanding shares of the issuer's Common Stock, \$0.001 par value.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

			Page
PART	I -	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
Item	1.	Financial Statements	3
Item	2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition	
		and Results of Operations	12
Item	3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	16
Item	4T.	Controls and Procedures	16
PART	II -	- OTHER INFORMATION	
Item	1.	Legal Proceedings	18
Item	1A.	Risk Factors	18
Item	2.	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	18
Item	3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	18
Item	4.	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	18
Item	5.	Other Information	18
Item	6.	Exhibits	18
SIGNA	TURE	ES	19

2

# PART I FINANCIAL INFORMATION

ITEM 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS.

VOYAGER ENTERTAINMENT INTERNATIONAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

(A DEVELOPMENT STAGE COMPANY)

CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(UNAUDITED)

JUNE 30, 2010

3

# VOYAGER ENTERTAINMENT INTERNATIONAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES (A DEVELOPMENT STAGE COMPANY) CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

	June 30, 2010	Dec
	(Unaudited)	
ASSETS		
CURRENT ASSETS		
Cash	\$ 809	\$
Prepaids	6,716	
Advances - related party, net allowance	250.000	
of \$250,000 and \$250,000, respectively	250 <b>,</b> 000	
Total current assets	257,525	
FIXED ASSETS, net of accumulated depreciation of		
\$43,098 and \$42,214, respectively	4,092	
\$43,098 and \$42,214, respectively	4,006	
OTHER ASSETS, website development costs, net of accumulated		
amortization of \$2,595 and \$0, respectively	37,999	
Total assets	\$ 299,616	\$
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' DEFICIT	========	==
CURRENT LIABILITIES		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 1,777,284	\$
Accrued expenses - related party	1,926,500	
Note payable	1,855,000	
Due to related parties	719,000	
Loans and settlement payable	878 <b>,</b> 239	
Total current liabilities	7,156,023	
Total liabilities	7,156,023	
COMMITMENTS & CONTINGENCIES		
STOCKHOLDERS' DEFICIT		
Preferred stock: \$0.001 par value; authorized 50,000,000 shares		
Series A - 1,500,000 designated, none outstanding		
Series B - 10,000,000 designated, none outstanding		
Common stock: \$0.001 par value; authorized 200,000,000 shares;		
issued and outstanding: 154,427,287 and 151,402,287 respectively	154,427	
Additional paid-in capital	13,196,083	
Deferred construction costs paid with common stock	(8,718)	
Loan collateral paid with common stock	(750 <b>,</b> 000)	

	===		====
Total liabilities and stockholders' deficit	\$	299,616	\$
Total stockholders' deficit		(6,856,407)	(6
Common stock payable, net of receivable \$0 and \$75,000, respectively Accumulated deficit during the development stage	(1	95,000 19,543,199) 	(19

See accompanying notes to these condensed consolidated financial statements.

4

# VOYAGER ENTERTAINMENT INTERNATIONAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES (A DEVELOPMENT STAGE COMPANY) CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

#### (UNAUDITED)

		Three Mor June 30, 2010	Ended June 30, 2009	 Six M June 30, 2010
Revenues	\$		\$ 	\$ 
Operating Expenses:  Professional and consulting fees Project costs		125,844 1,390	120,377 82,093	264,3 4,5
Bad debt expense Depreciation and amortization		3,039	841	 3,4
Settlement and nullification fee expens Other expense	е	 27,024	 31,764	49 <b>,</b> 0
		157 <b>,</b> 297	 235,075	 321,4
Operating loss		(157,297)	(235,075)	(321,4
Other income (expense):     Interest income     Interest expense     Finance fees     Loss on disposal of fixed assets		(3,301)	 (64, 432)    (64, 432)	 (7,1
Net Loss			(299,507)	
Preferred stock dividends				
Net loss allocable to common stockholders	 \$ ==	(222,803)	(299,507)	
Net loss per common share - basic and diluted	\$	(0.00)	(0.00)	
Weighted average number of common shares outstanding				

\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_

See accompanying notes to these condensed consolidated financial statements.

5

# VOYAGER ENTERTAINMENT INTERNATIONAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES (A DEVELOPMENT STAGE COMPANY) CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

#### (UNAUDITED)

	June 30, 2010	June 30, 2009
Cash Flows from Operating Activities: Net Loss	\$ (452,285)	\$ (603,487)
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used		
by operating activities:		
Bad debt expense		
Depreciation and amortization	3,479	1,945
Loss on disposal of fixed assets	<u></u>	
Issuance of common stock for services	12,911	132,000
Issuance of common stock for nullification fee	<u></u>	
Issuance of common stock for accrued bonus		
Interest expense from the issuance of		
common stock		
Accretion of debt issuance costs		
Changes in assets and liabilities:		
Prepaid expenses	(1,447)	823
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	139,163	151,384
Accrued expenses - related party	148,500	166,000
Accrued settlement obligation		
Net cash used in operating activities	(149,679)	(151, 335)
Cash flows from Investing Activities:		
Payments to acquire fixed assets		
Proceeds from Note Receivable		
Net cash used in investing activities		
Cash flows from Financing Activities:		
Proceeds from notes payable, short term debt		
Proceeds from notes payable, due to related parties	143,000	142,000
Payment on notes payable, short term debt		
Payment on notes payable, due to related parties		
Proceeds from the sale of preferred stock		
Proceeds from the sale of common stock		500
Proceeds from common stock payable		
Payments for loan fees		
Payments for deferred financing costs		
Net cash provided by financing activities		142,500

Ма

Net (decrease) increase in cash Cash, beginning of year		(6,679) 7,488		(8,835) 15,234	
Cash, end of year	\$	809	\$	6 <b>,</b> 399	
	====	========		========	
Cash paid for:					
Interest	\$		\$		
Income Taxes	\$		\$		

See accompanying notes to these condensed consolidated financial statements.

6

# VOYAGER ENTERTAINMENT INTERNATIONAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES (A DEVELOPMENT STAGE COMPANY) CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (CONTINUED)

(UNAUDITED)

	June 30, 2010	June 30, M 2009
Supplemental schedule of non-cash Investing and		
Financing Activities:		
Disposal of fixed assets	\$	\$
Common stock issued for financing costs	\$	\$
Common stock issued for loan collateral	\$	\$
Deferred construction costs, adjusted		
to fair value	\$ 12 <b>,</b> 375	\$ 70,313
Conversion of preferred shares	\$	\$
Common stock issued as acquisition deposit	\$	\$
Common stock cancelled due to business combination		
cancellation	\$	\$375 <b>,</b> 000
Common stock receivable (issued)	\$ 75 <b>,</b> 000	\$ 75 <b>,</b> 000
Common stock issued to satisfy common stock payable	\$(30,000)	\$
Common stock issued for website development	\$ 40,594	\$
Common stock issued for prepaid services	\$ 3,395	\$

See accompanying notes to these condensed consolidated financial statements.

(A DEVELOPMENT STAGE COMPANY)
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
(UNAUDITED)

Note 1. Basis of Presentation and Organization and Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation and Organization

The accompanying Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements of Voyager Entertainment International, Inc. (the "Company") should be read in conjunction with the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2009. Significant accounting policies disclosed therein have not changed except as noted below.

Voyager Entertainment International, Inc., a North Dakota corporation, formerly known as Dakota Imaging, Inc. and incorporated on January 31, 1991, is in the entertainment development business with plans to develop the world's tallest Observation Wheel on the Las Vegas strip area. During April 2002, the Company changed its name from Dakota Imaging, Inc. to Voyager Entertainment International, Inc. and adopted a new fiscal year. On June 11, 2003, the Company became a Nevada Corporation.

As used in these Notes to the consolidated financial statements, the terms the "Company", "we", "us", "our" and similar terms refer to Voyager Entertainment International, Inc. and, unless the context indicates otherwise, its consolidated subsidiaries. As of June 30, 2010, the Company's wholly-owned subsidiaries include Voyager Entertainment Holdings, Inc. ("VEHI"), a Nevada corporation and Voyager Viridian LLC ("Viridian"), a Nevada limited liability corporation. Voyager Entertainment Holdings, Inc. has been a dormant company and was discontinued as of June 30, 2010.

These condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its subsidiaries. All significant intercompany transactions and accounts have been eliminated in consolidation.

Basis of Financial Statement Presentation

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared by the Company pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission. Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles have been condensed or omitted in accordance with such rules and regulations. The information furnished in the interim condensed consolidated financial statements includes normal recurring adjustments and reflects all adjustments, which, in the opinion of management, are necessary for a fair presentation of such financial statements. Although management believes the disclosures and information presented are adequate to make the information not misleading, these interim condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the Company's most recent audited financial statements and notes thereto included in its December 31, 2009 Annual Report on Form 10-K. Operating results for the period ended June 30, 2010 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the year ending December 31, 2010.

Going Concern

The accompanying financial statements have been prepared in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles, which contemplate continuation of the

Company as a going concern. The Company has not begun generating revenue, is considered a development stage company, has experienced recurring net operating losses, had a net loss of \$452,285 and \$603,487 for the six months ended June 30, 2010 and 2009, and a working capital deficiency of \$6,898,498 at June 30, 2010. These factors raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. These financial statements do not include any adjustments relating to the recoverability and classification of recorded asset amounts, or amounts and classification of liabilities that might result from this uncertainty.

SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Website Development Costs

Costs incurred in developing and maintaining a website are charged to expense when incurred for the planning, content population, and administration or maintenance of the website. All development costs for the application, infrastructure, and graphics development are capitalized and subsequently reported at the lower of unamortized cost or net realizable value. Capitalized costs are amortized using straight-line basis over a three year estimated economic life of the product.

8

RECENTLY ADOPTED AND RECENTLY ISSUED ACCOUNTING GUIDANCE

#### Adopted

\_\_\_\_\_

In June 2009, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued authoritative guidance for "Accounting for Transfers of Financial Assets," which eliminates the concept of a "qualifying special-purpose entity," changes the requirements for derecognizing financial assets, and requires additional disclosures in order to enhance information reported to users of financial statements by providing greater transparency about transfers of financial assets, including securitization transactions, and an entity's continuing involvement in and exposure to the risks related to transferred financial assets. This guidance is effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2009. The Company adopted this guidance for the period ended March 31, 2010. It does not have a material impact on the consolidated financial statements.

In June 2009, the FASB issued authoritative guidance amending existing guidance. The amendments include: (1) the elimination of the exemption for qualifying special purpose entities, (2) a new approach for determining who should consolidate a variable-interest entity, and (3) changes to when it is necessary to reassess who should consolidate a variable-interest entity. This guidance is effective for the first annual reporting period beginning after November 15, 2009 and for interim periods within that first annual reporting period. The Company adopted this guidance for the period ended March 31, 2010. It does not have a material impact on the consolidated financial statements.

In January 2010, the FASB issued guidance to amend the disclosure requirements related to recurring and nonrecurring fair value measurements. The guidance requires new disclosures on the transfers of assets and liabilities between Level 1 (quoted prices in active market for identical assets or liabilities) and Level 2 (significant other observable inputs) of the fair value measurement hierarchy, including the reasons and the timing of the transfers. The guidance became effective for the Company beginning January 1, 2010. The adoption of this guidance does not have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

In February 2010, the FASB issued amended guidance on subsequent events to alleviate potential conflicts between FASB guidance and SEC requirements. Under this amended guidance, SEC filers are no longer required to disclose the date through which subsequent events have been evaluated in originally issued and revised financial statements. This guidance was effective immediately and we adopted these new requirements for the period ended March 31, 2010. The adoption of this guidance did not have a material impact on our financial statements.

# Issued

In October 2009, the FASB issued changes to revenue recognition for multiple-deliverable arrangements. These changes require separation of consideration received in such arrangements by establishing a selling price hierarchy (not the same as fair value) for determining the selling price of a deliverable, which will be based on available information in the following order: vendor-specific objective evidence, third-party evidence, or estimated selling price; eliminate the residual method of allocation and require that the consideration be allocated at the inception of the arrangement to all deliverables using the relative selling price method, which allocates any discount in the arrangement to each deliverable on the basis of each deliverable's selling price; require that a vendor determine its best estimate of selling price in a manner that is consistent with that used to determine the price to sell the deliverable on a standalone basis; and expand the disclosures related to multiple-deliverable revenue arrangements. These changes become effective on January 1, 2011. The Company has determined that the adoption of these changes will not have an impact on the consolidated financial statements, as the Company does not currently have any such arrangements with its customers.

In January 2010, the FASB issued guidance to amend the disclosure requirements related to recurring and nonrecurring fair value measurements. The guidance requires a roll forward of activities on purchases, sales, issuance, and settlements of the assets and liabilities measured using significant unobservable inputs (Level 3 fair value measurements). The guidance will become effective for the Company with the reporting period beginning July 1, 2011. The adoption of this guidance will not have a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

Other recent accounting pronouncements issued by the FASB (including its Emerging Issues Task Force), the AICPA, and the SEC did not, or are not believed by management to, have a material impact on the Company's present or future consolidated financial statements.

#### 9

#### Note 2. Website Development Costs

Costs of \$40,594 relating to the application, infrastructure, and graphics development of the Company's website have been capitalized as of June 30, 2010. These costs are being amortized over a three year period upon the launch of the website on April 21, 2010. As of June 30, 2010, amortization of \$2,595 has been recognized.

#### Note 3. Stockholders' Deficit

The authorized common stock of the Company consists of 200,000,000 shares of common stock with par value of \$0.001 and 50,000,000 shares of preferred stock. For our preferred stock, we have designated two series: 1,500,000 shares of Series A Preferred Stock and 10,000,000 shares of Series B Preferred Stock both

with a par value of \$0.001.

On February 21, 2010, the Company issued 1,500,000 shares of common stock that were purchased for \$30,000 on December 17, 2009.

On March 2, 2010, 3,000,000 shares of common stock, valued at \$75,000, were returned to treasury by a vendor of the Company. The vendor has chosen to accept \$75,000 cash, for services that were performed in 2009, at a later date when funding becomes available.

On May 6, 2010, the company issued 2,100,000 shares of common stock, valued at \$8,400, or \$0.004 per share, for services performed.

On June 7, 2010, the company issued 2,425,000 shares of common stock, valued at \$48,500, or \$0.02 per share, for website development costs. \$40,594 has been capitalized (see Note 2).

At June 30, 2010, common stock payable, net consists of:

- o \$75,000 payable relating to 2008 Western Acquisition Recession.
- o \$20,000 payable relating to 2008 investor who has not completed investment paperwork so that management can release the shares.

Note 4. Related Party Transactions

#### Synthetic Systems

#### \_\_\_\_\_

During the six months ended June 30, 2010 and 2009, the Company incurred consulting fees of approximately \$37,000 per month to Synthetic Systems, LLC for a total of \$222,000 for each respective period. The Company leased furniture and equipment from Synthetic Systems for a total of \$1,150 per month for the six months ending June 30, 2010 and 2009. The Company also paid on behalf of Synthetic Systems, LLC office rent expenses of \$17,833 and \$16,876, as of June 30, 2010 and 2009, respectively. Synthetic Systems is jointly owned by our Chief Executive Officer and Secretary.

#### Western Architectural

-----

As previously disclosed in our 2009 Form 10-K, filed on March 30, 2010, the Company executed a Contractor Agreement with Western Architectural Services, LLC ("Western") where Western would provide to the Company certain architectural services for the Las Vegas Observation Wheel Project in exchange for which the Company issued 2,812,500 shares of restricted common stock to Western. Although he was not an affiliate of the Company upon execution of the Contractor Agreement, Western's Chief Executive Officer is currently an executive officer, director and significant stockholder of the Company. We have accounted for these shares as Deferred Construction Costs in these financial statements.

Western plans to sell the 2,812,500 shares of common stock at the time before and during the contract to purchase supplies and to pay subcontractor fees for the construction of a wheel. At the time the contract was issued the shares of the Company were trading at \$6.50 per share, our current stock price is trading significantly below that amount. If at the time Western performs the services contracted and the share price is below \$6.50 per share, the Company will be required to issue additional shares to Western in order for the contract to be fulfilled. Western's Chief Executive Officer is currently an affiliate of the Company which will also limit the amount of shares that can be sold based on the trading volume and shares outstanding in accordance with Rule 144 of the Securities Act of 1933. As of June 30, 2010, we have marked these shares to market using the period end closing price of our stock. The change in valuation was applied to additional-paid in capital due to the deferred construction cost nature of these shares.

In 2006, the Company entered into a note with Diversified Lending. From the proceeds of the debt facility we issued \$500,000 to Western and recorded an Advance - Related Party on our balance sheet. Our Chief Operating Officer is also the Chief Executive Officer of Western. The repayment of this advance is contingent upon the production of the project. We have analyzed the collectability of this note as of June 30, 2010 and concluded that, with current economic conditions, it is unknown whether production can be secured within the next twelve months. The Company has recognized an allowance of \$250,000 as of June 30, 2010. In the event that the Company secures a project site and sufficient project funding, the allowance against the advance will be reversed in reevaluation for realizable collectability.

As of June 30, 2010, we have received advances in the amounts of \$719,000 from Western Architectural Services, LLC. The advances are unsecured, carry no interest and are due upon demand. As of June 30 2010, no payments have been made to Western.

#### Note 5. Fair Value

As required by the Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures Topic of the FASB ASC, fair value is measured based on a three-tier fair value hierarchy, which prioritizes the inputs used in measuring fair value as follows: (Level 1) observable inputs such as quoted prices in active markets; (Level 2) inputs, other than the quoted prices in active markets, that are observable either directly or indirectly; and (Level 3) unobservable inputs in which there is little or no market data, which require the reporting entity to develop its own assumptions.

The three levels of the fair value hierarchy are described below:

- Level 1 Unadjusted quoted prices in active markets that are accessible at the measurement date for identical, unrestricted assets or liabilities;
- Level 2 Quoted prices in markets that are not active, or inputs that are observable, either directly or indirectly, for substantially the full term of the asset or liability;
- Level 3 Prices or valuation techniques that require inputs that are both significant to the fair value measurement and unobservable (supported by little or no market activity).

In accordance with authoritative guidance, the table below sets forth the Company's financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value by level within the fair value hierarchy. Assets and liabilities are classified in their entirety based on the lowest level of input that is significant to the fair value measurement.

		Fair Value at June 30, 2010				
	Total	Total Level 1 Level 2 Level 3				
Assets: Deferred construction costs	s \$8,718	\$8 <b>,</b> 718	\$	\$		
	\$8,718 =====	\$8,718 =====	\$ =====	\$ ======		

Liabilities:

None \$ -- \$ -- \$ --

Note 6. Subsequent Events

On July 29, 2010, the company issued 200,000 shares of common stock, valued at \$640, or \$0.003 per share, for services to be performed.

11

ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATION.

The following discussion and analysis ("MD&A") of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this report. References in this section to "Voyager Entertainment International, Inc.," the "Company," "we," "us," and "our" refer to Voyager Entertainment International, Inc. and our direct and indirect subsidiaries on a consolidated basis unless the context indicates otherwise.

This interim report contains forward looking statements relating to our Company's future economic performance, plans and objectives of management for future operations, projections of revenue mix and other financial items that are based on the beliefs of, as well as assumptions made by and information currently known to, our management. The words "expects, intends, believes, anticipates, may, could, should" and similar expressions and variations thereof are intended to identify forward-looking statements. The cautionary statements set forth in this section are intended to emphasize that actual results may differ materially from those contained in any forward looking statement.

#### EXECUTIVE SUMMARY AND OVERVIEW

During the next 12 months, we are continuing our efforts on the development of the Observation Wheel in Las Vegas, Nevada; however, actual production will not commence until we have sufficient capital for construction and marketing. As of the year ending December 31, 2009, the Company did not have enough cash on hand to continue operations through the next year. However, from time-to-time the officers of the Company loan funds to provide for operations. There can be no guarantees that the Company's officers and directors will continue to loan funds to the Company on an ongoing basis. We will continue to seek alternative funding sources, however if we do not receive a substantial amount of funding it will be unlikely we can continue operations.

We have been successful in the past in selling our common stock in private transactions to provide for minimal operations. We plan to seek additional funding through debt transactions and the sale of our common stock either privately or publicly. There can be no guarantees we will continue to be successful in completing those transactions. The significant expenses for the Company consist of consulting fees that are primarily paid by the issuance of our common stock and the costs of being a public company and remaining current with our periodic filings.

We are not the traditional Company that has the standard research and development expenses. As a result, most of our research and development expenses consist of presentation materials and architectural designs. Upon funding of the project the initial expense will be engineering and architectural.

Our primary costs consist mainly of professional and consulting, legal and

accounting fees along with those fees paid to related parties, rent expenses and printing expenses. As the project is being developed we are incurring additional architectural and travel related fees. If this project is successful there will be a significant increase in expenses for all aspects of the construction process to include an additional office set up, additional employees and continual travel.

We plan to focus primarily on the development of the Observation Wheel in Las Vegas over the next 12 months although we may entertain discussions with any interested party in other locations. Other than presentation materials, if a suitable site is acquired and selected, the primary focus will be on completing engineering and starting the construction of an Observation Wheel.

For an additional detailed discussion regarding the Company's business and business trends affecting the Company and certain risks inherent in the Company's business, see "Item 7: Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operation" in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2009.

#### DEVELOPMENT OF OUR BUSINESS

Voyager Entertainment International, Inc., formerly named Dakota Imaging, Inc., was incorporated in North Dakota on January 31, 1991. Effective February 8, 2002, the Company completed a reverse triangular merger between Dakota Subsidiary Corp. ("DSC"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, and Voyager Ventures, Inc., a Nevada Corporation ("Ventures"), whereby the Company issued 3,660,000 shares of its Series A preferred stock in exchange for 100% of Ventures' outstanding common stock. Pursuant to the terms of the merger, DSC merged with and into Ventures and ceased to exist, and Ventures became a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company.

On April 2, 2002, we amended our Certificate of Incorporation to change our name from Dakota Imaging, Inc. to Voyager Entertainment International, Inc.

12

In June 2003, the Company reincorporated in the State of Nevada. The reincorporation became effective in the states of North Dakota and Nevada on June 23, 2003, the date the Certificate of Merger was issued by the Secretary of State of North Dakota.

Voyager Ventures, Inc. and Outland Development, LLC have been dormant companies since 2002 and were discontinued as of December 31, 2007 and June 30, 2009, respectively. Voyager Entertainment Holdings, Inc. and Voyager Viridian LLC, wholly-owned subsidiaries, were formed on May 2, 2002 and August 3, 2009, respectively. Voyager Entertainment Holdings, Inc. has been a dormant company and has been discontinued as of June 30, 2010.

#### CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The methods, estimates and judgments we use in applying our accounting policies have a significant impact on the results we report in our financial statements, which we discuss under the heading "Results of Operations" following this section of our MD&A. Some of our accounting policies require us to make difficult and subjective judgments, often as a result of the need to make estimates of matters that are inherently uncertain. Our most critical accounting estimates include the assessment of value of our deferred construction costs.

We believe the following critical accounting policy reflects our most significant estimates and assumptions used in the preparation of our consolidated financial statements:

#### Stock Based Compensation

\_\_\_\_\_

Stock based compensation is accounted for using the Equity-Based Payments to Non-Employee Topic of the FASB ASC, which establishes standards for the accounting for transactions in which an entity exchanges its equity instruments for goods or services. It also addresses transactions in which an entity incurs liabilities in exchange for goods or services that are based on the fair value of the entity's equity instruments or that may be settled by the issuance of those equity instruments. We determine the value of stock issued at the date of grant. We also determine at the date of grant the value of stock at fair market value or the value of services rendered (based on contract or otherwise) whichever is more readily determinable.

Shares issued to employees are expensed upon issuance.

Stock based compensation for employees is accounted for using the Stock Based Compensation Topic of the FASB ASC. We use the fair value method for equity instruments granted to employees and will use the Black Scholes model for measuring the fair value of options, if issued. The stock based fair value compensation is determined as of the date of the grant or the date at which the performance of the services is completed (measurement date) and is recognized over the vesting periods.

We do not have any of the following:

- \* Off-balance sheet arrangements.
- \* Certain trading activities that include non-exchange traded contracts accounted for at fair value.
- \* Relationships and transactions with persons or entities that derive benefits from any non-independent relationships other than related party transactions discussed herein.

#### RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

As of June 30, 2010, we have not constructed an Observation  $\,$  Wheel and therefore have not generated revenues.

#### Three Month Comparison

-----

Results of operations for the three months ended June 30, 2010 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2009 consist of the following:

Three Months Ended	June 30, 2010	June 30, 2009	\$ Change	% Change
Revenue	\$	\$	\$	0%
Professional and consulting fees	125,844	120,377	5,467	5%
Project costs	1,390	82 <b>,</b> 093	(80 <b>,</b> 703)	(98)%
General and administrative expenses	30,063	32,605	(2,542)	(8)%
Operating loss	\$ (157 <b>,</b> 297)	\$(235,075)	\$ 77 <b>,</b> 778	(33)%

13

We had operating expenses of \$157,297 for the quarter ended June 30, 2010 compared to operating expenses of \$235,075 for the quarter ended June 30, 2009; June 30, 2010 expenses primarily consisted of professional and consulting fees

of \$125,844. The 33% decrease in operating expenses for the three months ended June 30, 2010 as compared to the three months ended June 30, 2009 is due to project and travel costs incurred in 2009 for alternative projects outside of the Las Vegas area. As of June 30, 2010, no such costs were incurred and we have not settled on any additional Observation Wheel projects. We are continuing to focus on the L.V. Project for the remainder of 2010.

#### Six Month Comparison

\_\_\_\_\_

Results of operations for the six months ended June 30, 2010 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2009 consist of the following:

Six Months Ended	June 30, 2010	June 30, 2009	\$ Change	% Change
Revenue	\$	\$	\$	0%
Professional and consulting fees	264,366	263,754	612	0%
Project costs	4,519	132,567	(128,048)	(97)%
General and administrative expenses	52,540	77,121	(24,581)	(32)%
Operating loss	\$(321,425)	\$(473,442)	\$ 152 <b>,</b> 017	(32)%

We had operating expenses of \$321,425 for the six months ended June 30, 2010 compared to operating expenses of \$473,442 for the six months ended June 30, 2009; June 30, 2010 expenses primarily consisted of professional and consulting fees of \$264,366. The 32% decrease in operating expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2010 as compared to the six months ended June 30, 2009 is due to project and travel costs incurred in 2009 for alternative projects outside of the Las Vegas area. As of June 30, 2010, no such costs were incurred and we have not settled on any additional Observation Wheel projects. We are continuing to focus on the L.V. Project for the remainder of 2010.

In general, we are reducing costs where able in an attempt to prolong our cash reserves. If the Company receives funding for the L.V. Project, we expect our expenses to increase substantially, including support for employees that will be required and other operating expenses related to the construction of the project. Additionally, we anticipate issuing bonuses to management for services rendered at a time when the Company is more fiscally able.

#### LIQUIDITY

We plan to focus primarily on the development of the Observation Wheel in Las Vegas the next twelve months although we may entertain discussions with any interested party in other locations.

	June 30,	2010	Decemb	er 31, 2009	\$ Change	% Cha
Cash	ċ	809	ċ	7,488	\$ (6,679)	
	Ş			,		(8
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	1,777	,284	1,	638 <b>,</b> 121	139 <b>,</b> 163	
Due to related parties	2,645	,500	2,	354,000	291,500	
Total current liabilities	7,156	,023	6,	725,360	430,663	
Cash proceeds from the sale of common stock				90,000	(90,000)	(10

We have financed our operations during the year primarily through the use of cash on hand, issuance of stock for services, and aging of our payables.

Cash on hand decreased \$6,679, or 89%, as of June 30, 2010 compared to December 31, 2009. The decrease is a result of the payment of payables during the first quarter.

As of June 30, 2010, we had total current liabilities of \$7,156,023 compared to \$6,725,360 as of December 31, 2009. These items increased \$430,664 as a result of the aging of our payables and related party borrowings. We anticipate that our current lack of cash will result in longer aging of payables and need for additional cash infusion.

# Accounts Payable and Accrued Expenses

Our accounts payable and accrued interest increased by approximately 8%, as of June 30, 2010 compared to December 31, 2009 primarily due to cash payments towards our vendors, offset by the aging of more recent expenditures and the accrual of interest on our loans. Until the payment of our loans and their corresponding interest can be made upon our initial project financing, it is likely that our interest expense will continue to accumulate steadily throughout 2010.

14

For the remainder of the year ending 2010, we anticipate to incur normal reoccurring expenses of approximately \$300,000 as a result of related party consulting, furniture and equipment lease, utilities, accounting, health insurance and rent expense.

Due to Related Parties

	June 30, 2010	December 31, 2009	\$ Change	% Change
Accrued Expenses - Related Party	\$1,926,500	\$1,778,000	\$ 148,500	8%
Due To - Related Party	719,000	576,000	143,000	25%
Total Related Party	\$2,645,500	\$2,354,000	\$ 291,500	12%

The total amount Due to Related Parties increased \$291,500, or 12%, as of June 30, 2010 compared to December 31, 2009 as a result of unpaid consulting services and cash advancements. These items increased as our lack of cash has resulted in longer aging of payables to our related parties and the need for additional cash infusion from our related parties.

Additionally, loans due to related parties increased \$143,000, or 25%, as of June 30, 2010 compared to December 31, 2009 as a result of borrowing capital from related parties. The receipt of funds allowed us to pay our vendors so that we could continue our operating efforts. Future borrowings may be deemed necessary to sustain our operations until alternative funding can be received.

As of June 30, 2010, we owe \$719,000 in related party loans and \$1,926,500 for professional fees and unpaid bonuses. No bonuses were issued for the fiscal years ending December 31, 2009 or 2008.

These related party trends are likely to continue throughout 2010 and until fiscal stability can be reached, either by project funding or through the generation of operating revenues.

#### CAPITAL RESOURCES

Cash decreased by \$6,679, or 89%, as of June 30, 2010 due to the payment of some of our payables throughout the first quarter. Additionally, we received no cash for the purchase of common stock, for the six months ended June 30, 2010 compared to \$90,000 for the year ended December 31, 2009. Until we can launch our project, it is more likely than not that the issuance of shares for cash will be minimal during the next twelve months as a result of the apprehensions shareholders have towards the volatility of the stock market. The issuance of common stock for cash assists us in continuing our operating efforts. Should we be unable to issue common stock for cash sufficient enough to sustain our operations, either alternative capital raising efforts will proceed or operations will halt until the proper funding can be obtained.

We had \$809 cash on hand as of June 30, 2010 compared to \$7,488 as of December 31, 2009. We will continue to need additional cash during the following twelve months and these needs will coincide with the cash demands resulting from our general operations and implementing our business plan. It is possible that an agreement finalizing the security of a project site and the corresponding construction of an observation wheel may begin in the next twelve months. Assuming no such occurrences, our remaining anticipated minimum cash payments for 2010 will be approximately \$300,000.

There is no assurance we will be able to obtain additional capital as required, or obtain the capital on acceptable terms and conditions. Our failure to obtain sufficient funding may result in our need to halt operations until such funding can be obtained. A halt in operations could significantly setback the progress we have made in negotiating a project site and the related financing. Additionally, during this time, a stronger competitor may prevail with a similar project.

A critical component of our operating plan impacting our continued existence is the ability to obtain additional capital through additional equity and/or debt financing. We do not anticipate enough positive internal operating cash flow until such time as we can generate substantial revenues, which may take the next few years to fully realize. In the event we cannot obtain the necessary capital to pursue our strategic plan, we may have to cease or significantly curtail our operations. This would materially impact our ability to continue operations.

Our near term cash requirements are anticipated to be offset through the receipt of funds from private placement offerings and loans obtained through private sources. Since inception, we have financed cash flow requirements through debt financing and issuance of common stock for cash and services. The acquisition of sufficient funding presents a challenge in the current economy that we may be unable to overcome. As we initiate operational activities, we may continue to experience net negative cash flows from operations, pending receipt of servicing or licensing fees, and will be required to obtain additional financing to fund operations through stock offerings and bank borrowings to the extent necessary to provide working capital.

15

Over the next twelve months, we believe that existing capital and anticipated funds from operations will not be sufficient to sustain operations and planned development. Consequently, we will be required to seek additional capital in the future to fund growth and expansion through additional equity or debt financing or credit facilities. No assurance can be made that such financing would be available, and if available it may take either the form of debt or equity. In either case, the financing could have a negative impact on our financial condition and our stockholders.

We anticipate incurring operating losses over the next twelve months. Our lack of operating history makes predictions of future operating results difficult to ascertain. Our prospects must be considered in light of the risks, expenses and difficulties frequently encountered by companies in their early stage of development, particularly companies in new and rapidly evolving markets such as development related companies. Such risks include, but are not limited to, an evolving and unpredictable business model and the management of growth. To address these risks we must, among other things, implement and successfully execute our business and marketing strategy, continue to develop and upgrade technology and products, respond to competitive developments, and attract, retain and motivate qualified personnel. There can be no assurance that we will be successful in addressing such risks, and the failure to do so can have a material adverse effect on our business prospects, financial condition and results of operations.

ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK.

Not applicable to smaller reporting companies.

ITEM 4T. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES.

(a) Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Based on the management's evaluation (with the participation of our President and Principal Financial Officer), our President and Principal Financial Officer has concluded that as of June 30, 2010, our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a - 15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") are effective to provide reasonable assurance that the information required to be disclosed in this quarterly report on Form 10-Q is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time period specified in Securities and Exchange Commission rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to the Company's management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow for timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

(b) Internal control over financial reporting

Management's quarterly report on internal control over financial reporting

Management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting as defined in Rules 13a- 15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act. Our internal control over financial reporting is intended to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with U.S. GAAP. Our internal control over financial reporting should include those policies and procedures that:

- o pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of our assets;
- o provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with applicable GAAP, and that receipts and expenditures are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and the Board of Directors; and
- o provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use or disposition of our assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Under the supervision and with the participation of our management, our Chief Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer, we have evaluated the

effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting and preparation of our quarterly financial statements as of June 30, 2010 and believe they are effective. While we believe the present control design and procedures are effective, future events affecting our business may cause the Company to modify its controls and procedures.

Attestation report of the registered public accounting firm

This quarterly report does not include an attestation report of the Company's registered public accounting firm regarding internal control over financial reporting. Management's report was not subject to attestation by the Company's

16

registered public accounting firm pursuant to rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission that permit the Company to provide only management's report in this quarterly report.

Changes in internal control over financial reporting

Based on the evaluation as of June 30, 2010, our Chief Executive Officer and Principal Financial Officer has concluded that there were no significant changes in our internal controls over financial reporting or in any other areas that could significantly affect our internal controls subsequent to the date of this most recent evaluation and there were no corrective actions during the quarter with regard to significant deficiencies or material weaknesses.

17

PART II

OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1 - LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

None.

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

There have been no material changes from the Risk Factors described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2009.

ITEM 2 - UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

On February 21, 2010, the Company issued 1,500,000 shares of common stock that were purchased for \$30,000 on December 17, 2009.

On March 2, 2010, 3,000,000 shares of common stock, valued at \$75,000, were returned to treasury by a vendor of the Company. The vendor has chosen to accept \$75,000 cash, for services that were performed in 2009, at a later date when funding becomes available.

On May 6, 2010, the company issued 2,100,000 shares of common stock, valued at \$8,400, or \$0.004 per share, for services performed.

On June 7, 2010, the company issued 2,425,000 shares of common stock, valued at \$48,500, or \$0.02 per share, for website development costs. \$40,594 has been capitalized over a three year period.

ITEM 3 - DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES

There have been no changes from the Defaults Upon Senior Securities described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2009.

ITEM 4 - (RESERVED)

ITEM 5 - OTHER INFORMATION

(1) Committees and financial reviews.

The board of directors has not established an audit committee. In addition, we do not have any other compensation or executive or similar committees. We will not, in all likelihood, establish an audit committee until such time as we increase our revenues, of which there can be no assurance. We recognize that an audit committee, when established, will play a critical role in our financial reporting system by overseeing and monitoring management's and the independent auditor's participation in the financial reporting process.

Until such time as an audit committee has been established, the board of directors will undertake those tasks normally associated with an audit committee to include, but not by way of limitation, the (i) review and discussion of the audited financial statements with management, and (ii) discussions with the independent auditors with respect to the matters required to be discussed by the Statement On Auditing Standards No. 61, "Communications with Audit Committees", as may be modified or supplemented.

ITEM 6 - EXHIBITS

- (a) The following exhibits are filed with this report.
  - 31.1 Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a) Certifications.
  - 32.1 Section 1350 Certifications.

18

#### SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the

undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

7,042

VOYAGER ENTERTA	INMENT INTERNATIONAL, INC.
(	Registrant)
Dated: August 9, 2010	
By:	/s/ Richard Hannigan
	Richard Hannigan, President/Director
In accordance with the Exchange Act, this report following persons on behalf of the registrant and dates indicated.	
	By: /s/ Richard Hannigan, Sr.
	Richard Hannigan, Sr. President/CEO/Director August 9, 2010
	By: /s/ Myong Hannigan
	Myong Hannigan Secretary/Treasurer/Director August 9, 2010
	By: /s/ Tracy Jones
	Tracy Jones COO/Director August 9, 2010
19	
round-color:#cceeff;padding-left:2px;padding-top:2px;padding-botto	om:2px;">
(17 )	
(72 ) Comprehensive income	

\$ 4,998
Basic and diluted earnings per share
\$ 0.41
\$ 0.28
Dividends and dividend equivalents per common share
\$ 0.08
\$ 0.06
(a) Includes related party purchases of \$6,241 and \$9,292 for the quarter and year-to-date periods ended March 31, 2016 and 2015, respectively.

See accompanying notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements

# MGP INGREDIENTS, INC.

## CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(Unaudited)

(Dollars in thousands)

	March 31, 2016	December 3 2015	31,
Current Assets			
Cash and cash equivalents	<b>\$</b> —	\$ 747	
Receivables (less allowance for doubtful accounts: March 31, 2016 - \$24; December 31,	31,204	30,670	
2015 - \$24)		ŕ	
Inventory	68,383	58,701	
Prepaid expenses	1,351	1,062	
Total current assets	100,938	91,180	
Property and equipment	233,002	229,914	
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization	(149,585)		)
Property and equipment, net	83,417	83,554	
Equity method investments (Note 2)	15,780	18,563	
Other assets	972	1,013	
Total assets	\$201,107	\$ 194,310	
Current Liabilities			
Current maturities of long-term debt	\$5,997	\$ 3,345	
Accounts payable	16,740	20,940	
Accounts payable to affiliate, net	2,302	2,291	
Accrued expenses	7,335	10,400	
Income taxes payable	4,797	685	
Total current liabilities	37,171	37,661	
Long-term debt, less current maturities	19,239	7,579	
Revolving credit facility	12,208	22,536	
Deferred credit	3,228	3,402	
Accrued retirement health and life insurance benefits	4,085	4,136	
Deferred income taxes	2,135	2,757	
Other noncurrent liabilities	80	79	
Total liabilities	78,146	78,150	
Commitments and Contingencies (Note 4)			
Stockholders' Equity			
Capital stock			
Preferred, 5% non-cumulative; \$10 par value; authorized 1,000 shares; issued and	4	4	
outstanding 437 shares	4	4	
Common stock			
No par value; authorized 40,000,000 shares; issued 18,115,965 shares at March 31, 2016			
and December 31, 2015, and 16,686,927 and 16,681,576 shares outstanding at March 31,	6,715	6,715	
2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively			
Additional paid-in capital	12,361	11,356	
Retained earnings	120,242	114,558	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss, net of tax	(517)	(500	)
Treasury stock, at cost			
Shares of 1,429,038 at March 31, 2016 and 1,434,389 at December 31, 2015	(15,844)	(15,973	)
Total stockholders' equity	122,961	116,160	
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$201,107	\$ 194,310	

See accompanying notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements

# MGP INGREDIENTS, INC.

## CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(Unaudited)

(Dollars in thousands)

	Year to I Ended March 3 2016	Date  March 3 2015	1,
Cash Flows from Operating Activities			
Net income	\$7,059	\$ 5,070	
Adjustments to Reconcile Net Income to Net Cash Provided by (used in) Operating Activities:			
Depreciation and amortization	3,304	3,091	
Distribution received from equity method investee	3,300	_	
Deferred income taxes, including change in valuation allowance	(622)	2,027	
Share-based compensation	652	205	
Equity method investment earnings	(517)	(1,352	)
Changes in Operating Assets and Liabilities:			
Receivables, net	(534)	(194	)
Inventory	(9,682)	(3,213	)
Prepaid expenses	(289)		)
Accounts payable	(4,236)	819	
Accounts payable to affiliate, net	11	685	
Accrued expenses	(3,958)	(1,248	)
Income taxes payable	4,112	962	
Deferred credit	(174)	(160	)
Accrued retirement health and life insurance benefits	(67)	(127	)
Other		120	
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	(1,641)	6,121	
Cash Flows from Investing Activities			
Additions to property and equipment	(3,053)	(5,030	)
Net cash used in investing activities	(3,053)	(5,030	)
Cash Flows from Financing Activities	, , ,		
Principal payments on long-term debt	(438)	(398	)
Proceeds from credit facility	8,099	1,086	
Payments on credit facility	(3,646)	(738	)
Loan fees incurred with borrowings	(68)	(291	)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	3,947	(341	)
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	(747)	750	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year	747	5,641	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$	\$ 6,391	

See accompanying notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements

MGP INGREDIENTS, INC.
CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF
CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY
(Unaudited)
(Dollars in thousands)

	Ste	apita ock eferr	Commor		Retained Earnings	Accumulate Other Comprehen Loss	Treasury	Total	
Balance, December 31, 2015	\$	4	\$6,715	\$ 11,356	\$114,558	\$ (500	\$(15,973)	\$116,160	)
Comprehensive income:									
Net income	_	-	_	_	7,059			7,059	
Change in post employment benefits	_	-	_	_	_	(17	) —	(17	)
Dividends and dividend equivalents, net of forfeitures	_	-	_	_	(1,375)	_	_	(1,375	)
Share-based compensation	_	-		1,005				1,005	
Stock shares awarded, forfeited or vested	l —	-	_		_		129	129	
Balance, March 31, 2016	\$	4	\$6,715	\$ 12,361	\$120,242	\$ (517	\$(15,844)	\$122,961	

See accompanying notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements

#### MGP INGREDIENTS, INC.

# NOTES TO UNAUDITED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Dollars in thousands, unless otherwise noted)

Note 1. Accounting Policies and Basis of Presentation.

The Company. MGP Ingredients, Inc. ("Company") is a Kansas corporation headquartered in Atchison, Kansas. It was incorporated in 2011 and is a holding company with no operations of its own. Its principal directly-owned operating subsidiaries are MGPI Processing, Inc. ("Processing") and MGPI of Indiana, LLC ("MGPI-I"). Processing was incorporated in Kansas in 1957 and is the successor to a business founded in 1941 by Cloud L. Cray, Sr. On January 3, 2012, MGP Ingredients, Inc. reorganized into a holding company structure (the "Reorganization") through a series of steps involving various legal entities. Prior to the Reorganization, Processing was named MGP Ingredients, Inc.

Basis of Presentation and Principles of Consolidation. The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its wholly owned subsidiaries. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

These unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements as of and for the quarter ended March 31, 2016 should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and notes thereto in the Company's Report on Form 10-K/A for the year ended December 31, 2015 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). The results of operations for interim periods are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the full year.

Use of Estimates. The financial reporting policies of the Company conform to accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP"). The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. The application of certain of these policies places significant demands on management's judgment, with financial reporting results relying on estimation about the effects of matters that are inherently uncertain. For all of these policies, management cautions that future events rarely develop as forecast, and estimates routinely require adjustment and may require material adjustment.

Inventory. Inventory includes finished goods, raw materials in the form of agricultural commodities used in the production process and certain maintenance and repair items. Bourbon and whiskeys are normally aged in barrels for several years, following industry practice; all barreled bourbon and whiskey is classified as a current asset. The Company includes warehousing, insurance, and other carrying charges applicable to barreled whiskey in inventory costs.

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost or market on the first-in, first-out, or FIFO, method. Inventory valuations are impacted by constantly changing prices paid for key materials, primarily corn. Inventory consists of the following:

	March 31,	December 31,
	2016	2015
Finished goods	\$ 18,963	\$ 15,126
Barreled distillate	33,813	28,278
Work in process	1,942	2,364
Raw materials	7,161	6,675
Maintenance materials	5,610	5,371
Other	894	887

Total \$68,383 \$58,701

Equity Method Investments. The Company accounts for its investment in non-consolidated subsidiaries under the equity method of accounting when the Company has significant influence, but does not have more than 50 percent voting control, and is not considered the primary beneficiary. Under the equity method of accounting, the Company reflects its investment in non-consolidated subsidiaries within the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheets as Equity method investments; the Company's share of the earnings or losses of the non-consolidated subsidiaries are reflected as Equity method investment earnings in the Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income.

The Company reviews its investments in non-consolidated subsidiaries for impairment whenever events or changes in business circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the investments may not be fully recoverable. Evidence of a loss in value that is other than temporary include, but are not limited to, the absence of an ability to recover the carrying amount of the investment, the inability of the investee to sustain an earnings capacity which would justify the carrying amount of the investment, or, where applicable, estimated sales proceeds which are insufficient to recover the carrying amount of the investment. If the fair value of the investment is determined to be less than the carrying value and the decline in value is considered to be other than temporary, an appropriate write-down is recorded based on the excess of the carrying value over the best estimate of fair value of the investment.

Revenue Recognition. Except as discussed below, revenue from the sale of the Company's products is recognized as products are delivered to customers according to shipping terms and when title and risk of loss have transferred. Income from various government incentive grant programs is recognized as it is earned.

The Company's Distillery segment routinely produces unaged distillate, and this product is frequently barreled and warehoused at a Company location for an extended period of time in accordance with directions received from the Company's customers. This product must meet customer acceptance specifications, the risks of ownership and title for these goods must be passed, and requirements for bill and hold revenue recognition must be met prior to the Company recognizing revenue for this product. Separate warehousing agreements are maintained for customers who store their product with the Company and warehouse revenues are recognized as the service is provided.

Sales include customer paid freight costs billed to customers for the quarters ended March 31, 2016 and 2015 of \$4,137 and \$3,399, respectively.

Recognition of Insurance Recoveries. Estimated loss contingencies are recognized as charges to income when they are probable and reasonably estimable. Insurance recoveries are not recognized until all contingencies related to the insurance claim have been resolved and settlement has been reached with the insurer. Insurance recoveries, to the extent of costs and lost profits, are reported as a reduction to Cost of sales on the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income. Insurance recoveries in excess of costs and losses are included in Insurance recoveries on the Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income.

During October 2014, the Company experienced a fire at its Atchison facility. Certain equipment in the facility's feed drying operations was damaged, but repairable, and the Company experienced a seven-day temporary loss of production. The Company reached final settlement with its insurance carrier to close this claim during the quarter ended March 31, 2015, and received \$460 of business interruption insurance proceeds that were recorded in the quarter ended June 30, 2015.

Income Taxes. The Company accounts for income taxes using an asset and liability method which requires the recognition of deferred tax assets and liabilities for the expected future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax basis.

Evaluating the need for, and amount of, a valuation allowance for deferred tax assets often requires significant judgment and extensive analysis of all available evidence on a jurisdiction-by-jurisdiction basis. Such judgments require the Company to interpret existing tax law and other published guidance as applied to the Company's circumstances. As part of this assessment, the Company considers both positive and negative evidence about its profitability and tax situation. A valuation allowance is recognized if it is more likely than not that at least some portion of the deferred tax asset will not be realized.

Accounting for uncertainty in income tax positions requires management judgment and the use of estimates in determining whether the impact of a tax position is "more likely than not" of being sustained. The Company considers

many factors when evaluating and estimating its tax positions, which may require periodic adjustment and which may not accurately anticipate actual outcomes. It is possible that amounts reserved for potential exposure could change as a result of the conclusion of tax examinations and, accordingly, materially affect the Company's reported net income after tax.

Earnings per Share. Basic and diluted earnings per share are computed using the two-class method, which is an earnings allocation formula that determines net income per share for each class of Common Stock and participating security according to dividends declared and participation rights in undistributed earnings. Per share amounts are computed by dividing net income from continuing operations attributable to common shareholders by the weighted average shares outstanding during the period.

Long-Lived Assets and Loss on Impairment of Assets. Management reviews long-lived assets, mainly property and equipment assets, whenever events or circumstances indicate that usage may be limited and carrying values may not be fully recoverable. Recoverability of assets to be held and used is measured by a comparison of the carrying amount of the asset to future undiscounted net cash flows expected to be generated by the asset. If such assets are determined to be impaired, the impairment is measured by the amount by which the asset carrying value exceeds the estimated fair value of the assets. Assets to be disposed of are reported at the lower of the carrying amount or fair value less costs to sell. Fair value is determined through various valuation techniques including discounted cash flow models, quoted market values and third-party independent appraisals, as considered necessary. No events or conditions occurred during the quarter ended March 31, 2016 that required the Company to test its long-lived assets for impairment.

Fair Value of Financial Instruments. The Company determines the fair values of its financial instruments based on a fair value hierarchy, which requires an entity to maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs when measuring fair value. The hierarchy is broken down into three levels based upon the observability of inputs. Fair values determined by Level 1 inputs utilize quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the Company has the ability to access. Level 2 inputs include quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets and inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability. Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs for the asset or liability, and include situations where there is little, if any, market activity for the asset or liability. In certain cases, the inputs used to measure fair value may fall into different levels of the fair value hierarchy. In such cases, the level in the fair value hierarchy within which the fair value measurement in its entirety falls has been determined based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement in its entirety. The Company's assessment of the significance of a particular input to the fair value in its entirety requires judgment and considers factors specific to the asset or liability.

The Company's short term financial instruments include cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable and accounts payable. The carrying value of the short term financial instruments approximates the fair value due to their short term nature. These financial instruments have no stated maturities or the financial instruments have short term maturities that approximate market.

The fair value of the Company's debt is estimated based on current market interest rates for debt with similar maturities and credit quality. The fair value of the Company's debt was \$37,492 and \$34,603 at March 31, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively. The financial statement carrying value of total debt was \$37,444 (net of unamortized loan fees of \$667) and \$33,460 at March 31, 2016 and December 31, 2015, respectively. These fair values are considered Level 2 under the fair value hierarchy.

Dividends and Dividend Equivalents. On March 7, 2016, the Board of Directors declared a dividend payable to stockholders of record as of March 21, 2016, of the Company's common stock, no par value ("Common Stock"), and a dividend equivalent payable to holders of restricted stock units ("RSUs") as of March 21, 2016, of \$0.08 per share and per unit. The total payment of \$1,378, comprised of dividend payments of \$1,335 and dividend equivalent payments of \$43, was paid on April 14, 2016.

On March 12, 2015, the Board of Directors announced a dividend payable to stockholders of record as of March 26, 2015, of the Company's Common Stock, and a dividend equivalent payable to holders of RSUs as of March 26, 2015, of \$0.06 per share and per unit. The total payment of \$1,087, comprised of dividend payments of \$1,061 and dividend equivalent payments of \$26 was paid on April 21, 2015.

Credit Agreement. On March 21, 2016, the Company entered into a Third Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the "Credit Agreement") with Wells Fargo Bank, National Association. The Credit Agreement contains customary terms and conditions substantially similar to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the "Previous

Credit Agreement") and associated schedules with Wells Fargo Bank, National Association except as described below. Such terms and conditions include limitations on mergers, consolidations, reorganizations, recapitalizations, indebtedness and certain payments, as well as financial condition covenants relating to leverage and interest coverage ratios. The Company's obligations under the Credit Agreement may be accelerated upon customary events of default, including, without limitation, non-payment of principal or interest, breaches of covenants, certain judgments against the loan parties, cross-defaults to other material debt, a change in control and specified bankruptcy events.

The Credit Agreement added a \$15,000 term loan to the existing \$80,000 revolving facility resulting in a \$95,000 facility. The principal of the term loan can be prepaid at any time without penalty or otherwise will be repaid by the Company in installments of \$250 each month, commencing on May 1, 2016. Additionally, the Credit Agreement reduced certain restrictions on acquisitions. Under the Previous Credit Agreement, only acquisitions less than \$1,000 individually and \$7,500 in the aggregate were permitted. The Credit Agreement eliminated the individual dollar limitation and increased the aggregate limitation to \$35,000. The Credit Agreement also added an increased minimum fixed charge coverage ratio of 1.25x (compared to 1.10x in the Previous Credit Agreement) while the \$15,000 term loan is outstanding, however, the special fixed coverage ratio is only tested if excess availability, after giving effect to such restricted payment, is less than 17.5 percent of the total amount of the facility.

The Company was in compliance with the Credit Agreement covenants at March 31, 2016. The Company incurred \$68 of new loan fees related to the Credit Agreement during the quarter ended March 31, 2016. The unamortized balance of total loan fees related to the Credit Agreement was \$667 at March 31, 2016 and is included in the carrying value of total debt on the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as described above in the Fair Value of Financial Instruments section. The loan fees are being amortized over the life of the Credit Agreement.

The amount of borrowings which the Company may make is subject to borrowing base limitations adjusted for the Fixed Asset Sub-Line collateral as described in the Credit Agreement. As of March 31, 2016, the Company's total outstanding borrowings under the credit facility were \$33,878, comprised of \$12,875 of revolver borrowing, \$6,003 of fixed asset sub-line term loan borrowing, and \$15,000 of term loan borrowing, leaving \$53,352 available. The average interest rate for total borrowings of the Credit Agreement at March 31, 2016 was 3.24 percent.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements. In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-09, Compensation—Stock Compensation (Topic 718) Improvements to Employee Share-Based Payment Accounting, which simplifies certain aspects of the accounting for share-based payment transactions, including the income tax consequences, classification of awards as either equity or liabilities, and classification on the statement of cash flows. ASU 2016-09 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2016, including interim periods within those annual periods. Early adoption is permitted for any entity in any interim or annual period. If an entity early adopts the amendments in an interim period, any adjustments should be reflected as of the beginning of the fiscal year that includes that interim period. An entity that elects early adoption must adopt all of the amendments in the same period. The Company is evaluating the effect that ASU 2016-09 will have on its consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.

In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-08, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606) Principal versus Agent Considerations (Reporting Revenue Gross versus Net), which requires the entity to determine whether the nature of

its promise is to provide a good or service to the customer (that is, the entity is a principal) or to arrange for the good or service to be provided to the customer by the other party (that is, the entity is an agent). This determination is based upon whether the entity controls the good or the service before it is transferred to the customer. ASU No. 2016-08 has a mandatory adoption date for the Company of January 1, 2018, the same mandatory adoption date as ASU No. 2014-09 and ASU No. 2015-14. Early adoption is permitted at January 1, 2017. The standard and updates permit the use of either the retrospective or cumulative effect transition method. The Company is evaluating the effect that ASU 2014-09, updated by ASU 2015-14 and ASU 2016-08, will have on its consolidated financial statements and related disclosures. The Company has not yet selected a transition method nor has it determined the effect of the standard on its ongoing financial reporting.

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU No. 2016-02, Leases (Topic 842), which increases transparency and comparability

among organizations by recognizing lease assets and lease liabilities on the balance sheet and discloses key information about leasing arrangements. This update, along with IFRS 16, Leases, is the result of the FASB's and the International Accounting Standards Board's (IASB's) efforts to meet this objective and improve financial reporting. ASU 2016-02 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018, including interim periods within those annual periods. Early adoption is permitted. The Company is evaluating the effect that ASU 2016-02 will have on its consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.

In January 2016 the FASB issued ASU 2016-01, Financial Instruments—Overall (Subtopic 825-10), which enhances the reporting model for financial instruments to provide users of financial statements with more decision-useful information. The amendments in this update address certain aspects of recognition, measurement, presentation, and disclosure of financial instruments. The ASU is effective for public business entities for annual periods, including interim periods within those annual periods, beginning after December 15, 2017. Early adoption is permitted following the early application guidance set forth in the pronouncement. The Company is evaluating the effect that ASU 2016-01 will have on its consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.

On May 28, 2014, the FASB issued ASU No. 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606), which requires an entity to recognize the amount of revenue to which it expects to be entitled for the transfer of promised goods or services to customers. The ASU will replace most existing revenue recognition guidance in U.S. GAAP when it becomes effective. At its July 9, 2015 meeting, the FASB agreed to defer by one year the mandatory effective date of its revenue recognition standard, but will also provide entities the option to adopt it as of the original effective date (ASU No. 2015-14). The new standard has a mandatory adoption date for the Company of January 1, 2018. Early adoption is permitted at January 1, 2017. The standard permits the use of either the retrospective or cumulative effect transition method. The Company is evaluating the effect that ASU 2014-09, updated to ASU 2015-14, will have on its consolidated financial statements and related disclosures. The Company has not yet selected a transition method nor has it determined the effect of the standard on its ongoing financial reporting.

#### Note 2. Equity Method Investments.

As of March 31, 2016, the Company's investments that are accounted for using the equity method of accounting consisted of the following: (1) 30 percent interest in ICP, which manufactures alcohol for fuel, industrial and beverage applications, and (2) 50 percent interest in D.M. Ingredients, GmbH, ("DMI"), which produced certain specialty starch and protein ingredients until June 30, 2015 (see DMI discussion below).

On February 26, 2016, we received a cash dividend distribution from ICP in the amount of \$3,300, which was our 30 percent share of the total distribution.

Realizability of DMI Investment. On December 29, 2014, the Company gave notice to DMI and to the Company's partner in DMI, Crespel and Dieters GmbH & Co. KG ("C&D"), to terminate the joint venture effective June 30, 2015. C&D also provided notice to terminate DMI effective June 30, 2015. On June 22, 2015, a termination agreement was executed by and between the Company, DMI, and C&D to dissolve DMI effective June 30, 2015. Additionally, on June 22, 2015 a termination agreement was executed by and between the Company and DMI to terminate their distribution agreement effective June 29, 2015. Under German law, commencing on June 30, 2015, normal operations for DMI ceased and a one-year winding down process began once the registration of resolutions, appointment of liquidators, inventory count, and publication of the notice to potential creditors was complete, which occurred on October 29, 2015. On or after October 29, 2016, the remaining liquidating proceeds will be disbursed.

Summary Financial Information (unaudited). Condensed financial information related to the Company's non-consolidated equity method investment in ICP is shown below.

Quarter Ended March 31March 31,

2016 2015

ICP's Operating results:

Net sales <sup>(a)</sup> \$49,609 \$ 39,598 Cost of sales and expenses <sup>(b)</sup> 47,886 35,169 Net income \$1,723 \$ 4,429

- (a) Includes related party sales to MGPI of \$6,241 and \$8,754 for the quarters ended March 31, 2016 and 2015, respectively.
- (b) Includes depreciation and amortization of \$735 and \$662 for the quarters ended March 31, 2016 and 2015, respectively.

The Company's equity method investment earnings from joint ventures, based on unaudited financial statements, is as follows:

Quarter Ended
MarchMarch 31,
2016 2015
ICP (30% interest) \$517 \$ 1,329
DMI (50% interest) — 23
\$517 \$ 1,352

The Company's investment in joint ventures is as follows:

March 31, December 31,

2016 2015

ICP (30% interest) \$ 15,396 (a) \$ 18,179

DMI (50% interest) 384 384

\$ 15,780 \$ 18,563

(a) During the quarter ended March 31, 2016, the Company received a \$3,300 cash distribution from ICP, which reduced the Company's investment amount in ICP.

Note 3. Earnings per Share.

The computations of basic and diluted earnings per share are as follows:

	Quarter I March 3	Ended  1, March 31,	
	2016	2015	
Operations:			
Net income <sup>(a)</sup>	\$7,059	\$ 5,070	
Less: Amounts allocated to participating securities (nonvested shares and units) <sup>(b)</sup>	270	209	
Net income attributable to common shareholders	\$6,789	\$ 4,861	
Share information:			
Basic weighted average common shares <sup>(c)</sup>	16,607,0	747,395,659	
Incremental shares from potential dilutive securities <sup>(e)</sup>		713	
Diluted weighted average common shares	16,607,0	7417,396,372	
Basic and diluted earnings per share	\$0.41	\$ 0.28	

- (a) Net income attributable to all shareholders.
- (b) Participating securities include 128,500 and 278,900 nonvested restricted shares at March 31, 2016 and 2015, respectively.
- (c) Under the two-class method, basic weighted average common shares exclude outstanding nonvested, participating securities consisting of restricted share awards of 128,500 and 278,900 at March 31, 2016 and 2015, respectively. Basic weighted average common shares at March 31, 2016 were affected by the September 1, 2015, purchase of
- (d) 950,000 shares of common stock in a privately-negotiated transaction with F2 SEA, Inc., an affiliate of SEACOR Holdings, Inc. pursuant to a Stock Repurchase Agreement. SEACOR Holdings, Inc. is the 70 percent owner of ICP, the Company's 30 percent equity method investment.
- (e) There were no anti-dilutive shares related to stock options for the quarters ended March 31, 2016 and 2015. There were dilutive shares related to stock options totaling 0 and 4,000 for the quarters ended March 31, 2016 and 2015, respectively. The dilutive shares resulted in potential dilutive securities of 0 and 713 for the quarters ended

March 31, 2016 and 2015, respectively.

#### Note 4. Commitments and Contingencies.

Commitments. Open purchase order commitments at March 31, 2016 related to raw materials and packaging used in the ordinary course of business were \$66,893 extending out to January 2017. Open purchase order commitments at March 31, 2016 related to the purchase of capital assets were \$2,978. In addition, refer to the Company's contractual obligations/commitments that were disclosed in the Report on Form 10-K/A as of the year ended December 31, 2015.

Contingencies. There are various legal and regulatory proceedings involving the Company and its subsidiaries. The Company accrues estimated costs for a contingency when management believes that a loss is probable and can be reasonably estimated.

The Alcohol and Tobacco Tax Trade Bureau ("TTB") performed a federal excise tax audit of the Company's subsidiaries, MGPI of Indiana, LLC and MGPI Processing, Inc., for the periods January 1, 2012 through July 31, 2015 and January 1, 2013 through July 31, 2015, respectively. The Company is in the process of addressing the preliminary findings of the TTB audit regarding clerical errors and support for storage losses. The Company is unable to determine the probability that additional excise tax and penalties will be owed and cannot reasonably estimate the amount thereof. However, the Company believes it is probable that a penalty may be imposed by the TTB as a result of certain TTB audit findings but it is unable to reasonably estimate the amount thereof.

Management expects that the aggregate liabilities, if any, arising from such legal and regulatory proceedings, including the TTB audit, would not have a material adverse effect on the consolidated financial position or results of operations of the Company.

#### Note 5. Income Taxes

Income tax expense for the quarter ended March 31, 2016 was \$3,872, for an effective tax rate for the quarter of 35.4 percent. The effective tax rate differs from the 35 percent federal statutory rate on pretax income primarily due to the impact of state income taxes and the domestic production activities deduction. The Company continues to evaluate all available positive and negative evidence to determine the likelihood of realization of the deferred tax assets.

Income tax expense for the quarter ended March 31, 2015 was \$3,059, for an effective tax rate for the quarter of 37.6 percent. The principal reason for the 2.2 percent reduction in the Company's effective tax rate quarter-versus-quarter is that the federal domestic production activities deduction is no longer limited by net operating loss carryovers in 2016.

As of March 31, 2016 the Company has a remaining valuation allowance of \$1,383 related to capital loss carryforwards that, in our estimate, are not more likely than not to be realized prior to their respective carryforward periods. The Company continues to evaluate all available positive and negative evidence to determine the likelihood of realization of the deferred tax assets.

#### Note 6. Derivative Instruments.

Certain commodities the Company uses in its production process are exposed to market price risk due to volatility in the prices for those commodities. The Company's grain supply contract for its Lawrenceburg and Atchison facilities permits the Company to purchase grain for delivery up to 12 months into the future at negotiated prices. The pricing for these contracts is based on a formula using several factors. The Company has determined that the firm commitments to purchase grain under the terms of these contracts meet the normal purchases and sales exception as defined under ASC 815, Derivatives and Hedging, and has excluded the fair value of these commitments from recognition within its consolidated financial statements until the actual contracts are physically settled.

The Company's production process also involves the use of wheat flour and natural gas. The contracts for wheat flour and natural gas range from monthly contracts to multi-year supply arrangements; however, because the quantities involved have always been for amounts to be consumed within the normal expected production process, the Company has determined that these contracts meet the criteria for the normal purchases and sales exception and have excluded the fair value of these commitments from recognition within its consolidated financial statements until the actual contracts are physically settled.

#### Note 7. Operating Segments.

The Company has two reportable segments: distillery products and ingredient solutions. The distillery products segment consists of food grade alcohol and distillery co-products, such as distillers feed (commonly called dried distillers grain in the industry), fuel grade alcohol, and corn oil. The distillery products segment also includes warehouse services, including barrel put away, barrel storage, and barrel retrieval services. Ingredient solutions consists of specialty starches and proteins, commodity starches and commodity proteins.

Operating profit for each segment is based on net sales less identifiable operating expenses. Non-direct selling, general and administrative expenses, interest expense, earnings from our equity method investments, other special charges and other general miscellaneous expenses have been excluded from segment operations and classified as Corporate. Receivables, inventories and equipment have been identified with the segments to which they relate. All other assets are considered as Corporate.

	Quarter Ended		
	March 31, March 3		
	2016	2015	
Net Sales to Customers			
Distillery products	\$63,842	\$65,862	2
Ingredient solutions	12,993	14,551	
Total	76,835	80,413	
Gross Profit			
Distillery products	14,850	11,487	
Ingredient solutions	2,196	1,901	
Total	17,046	13,388	
Depreciation and Amortization			
Distillery products	2,518	2,171	
Ingredient solutions	444	575	
Corporate	342	345	
Total	3,304	3,091	
Income before Income Taxes			
Distillery products	14,380	11,138	
Ingredient solutions	1,602	1,333	
Corporate	(5,051)	(4,342	)
Total	\$10,931	\$8,129	

The following table allocates assets to each segment:

	AS OI	AS OI
	March	December
	31, 2016	31, 2015
Identifiable Assets		
Distillery products	\$155,928	\$ 138,355
Ingredient solutions	22,332	24,023
Corporate	22,847	31,932
Total	\$201,107	\$ 194,310

Note 8. Employee and Non-Employee Benefit Plans.

Equity-Based Compensation Plans. The Company's equity-based compensation plans provide for the awarding of stock options, stock appreciation rights, shares of restricted stock ("Restricted Stock"), and RSUs for senior executives and salaried employees as well as non-employee directors.

The Company has two active equity-based compensation plans: the Employee Equity Incentive Plan of 2014 (the "2014 Plan") and the Non-Employee Director Equity Incentive Plan (the "Directors' Plan"). The 2014 Plan replaced the inactive Stock Incentive Plan of 2004 (the "2004 Plan"), although the 2004 Plan had a remaining balance of 128,500 nonvested outstanding awards at March 31, 2016.

At the May 2014 annual meeting, shareholders also approved a new Employee Stock Purchase Plan ("ESPP"). At March 31, 2016 this ESPP was not active, but the previous ESPP plan remained intact.

The 2014 Plan provides that vesting occurs pursuant to the time period specified in the particular award agreement approved for that issuance of RSUs, which is not less than three years unless vesting is accelerated due to the occurrence of certain events. Prior to early 2015, awards granted under the 2014 Plan had only service conditions required for vesting. The compensation expense related to awards with only service conditions was based on the market price of the stock determined on the date the Board of Directors approved the grants amortized over the service condition vesting period.

In early 2015, the Board of Directors approved awards with both service and performance conditions. The compensation expense related to awards with both service and performance conditions are treated as a cash bonus award to be settled in RSUs. Because management has determined that award performance conditions are substantive, the estimated compensation expense is recognized ratably over the period beginning in the performance condition measurement year (the year prior to the grant date year) when, or if, the Company determines that it is highly probable the performance conditions will be met and ending on the award service condition vesting date.

Until the grant date, the award is liability-classified because it is a fixed dollar amount to be awarded in a variable number of RSUs. As a liability-classified award, related compensation expense is reflected in Selling, general and administrative expenses on the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income and the corresponding liability in Accrued Expenses on the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. If it is determined in the measurement year that meeting the performance conditions is highly probable and then the determination changes to less than highly probable later in the year, the compensation expense recognized while the determination was highly probable, along with the corresponding liability, are immediately reversed. At the grant date in the following year (when the number of RSUs to be awarded is known), the liability-classified award is reclassified and the award becomes equity-classified. Compensation expense related to the equity-classified award is reflected in Selling, general and administrative expenses on the Condensed Consolidate Statements of Comprehensive Income and the corresponding equity entry in Additional paid-in capital on the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Awards with only service conditions continue to be granted under the 2014 Plan at the discretion of the Board of Directors as a means to attract and retain key employees.

As of March 31, 2016, 206,093 RSUs had been granted under the 2014 Plan, with 6,256 of those forfeited for termination of employment. As of March 31, 2016, the unamortized balance of liability-classified awards, net of estimated forfeitures, was \$1,193.

The Directors' Plan provides that vesting occurs pursuant to the time period specified in the particular award agreement approved for that issuance, which is not less than one year unless vesting is accelerated due to the

occurrence of certain events. As of March 31, 2016, 36,189 shares had been granted related to the Directors' Plan. The compensation expense related to awards granted under the Directors' Plan is based on the closing market price of the Company's stock on the day before the award.

As of March 31, 2016, 665,837 shares of unvested Restricted Stock and RSUs were outstanding under the Company's active and inactive long-term incentive plans.

Randall M. Schrick, the Company's former Vice President of Production and Engineering, retired effective December 31, 2015. In recognition of Mr. Schrick's service, the Company elected to continue the vesting of his shares of Restricted Stock and RSUs on their original vesting schedules, which extend beyond Mr. Schrick's retirement date. The Company determined that Mr. Schrick's change in employment status to a consultant resulted in a modification of his unvested equity awards. Accordingly, recognition of the remaining associated compensation expense was accelerated and fully recognized prior to his retirement date. Mr. Schrick was awarded additional RSUs in February 2016, based on 2015 Company performance, in his capacity as a consultant. Because Mr. Schrick has no substantive service condition associated with his award, the remainder of the associated compensation expense not previously accrued during 2015 of \$152 was expensed during the quarter ended March 31, 2016. Associated compensation expense was reflected in Selling, general and administrative expenses on the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income. Mr. Schrick's unvested awards at March 31, 2016 were 16,500 shares of Restricted Stock and 38,514 RSUs.

# ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS.

(Dollar amounts in thousands, unless otherwise noted)

#### CAUTIONARY NOTE CONCERNING FACTORS THAT MAY AFFECT FUTURE RESULTS

This Report on Form 10-Q contains forward-looking statements as well as historical information. All statements, other than statements of historical facts, regarding the prospects of our industry and our prospects, plans, financial position, and strategic plan may constitute forward-looking statements. In addition, forward-looking statements are usually identified by or are associated with such words as "intend," "plan," "believe," "estimate," "expect," "anticipate," "hopeful," "should," "may," "will," "could," "encouraged," "opportunities," "potential," and/or the negatives or variations of these terms or similar terminology. Forward-looking statements are based on current expectations and assumptions that are subject to risks and uncertainties which may cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed or implied in the forward-looking statements. A detailed discussion of risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results and events to differ materially from such forward-looking statements, including risks specific to our Distillery Products and Ingredient Solutions segments, is included in the section titled "Risk Factors" (Item 1A) of our Annual Report on Form 10-K/A for the year ended December 31, 2015.

Forward-looking statements are made as of the date of this report, and we undertake no obligation to update or revise publicly any forward-looking statements, whether because of new information, future events or otherwise.

#### **OVERVIEW**

MGP Ingredients, Inc. ("MGP") is a leading producer and supplier of premium distilled spirits and specialty wheat proteins and starches. Distilled spirits include premium bourbon and rye whiskeys, and grain neutral spirits, including vodka and gin. Our proteins and starches provide a host of functional, nutritional and sensory benefits for a wide range of food products to serve the packaged goods industry. We are also a top producer of high quality industrial alcohol for use in both food and non-food applications. We have two reportable segments: our distillery products segment and our ingredient solutions segment.

MGP was incorporated in 2011 in Kansas, continuing a business originally founded by Cloud L. Cray, Sr. in Atchison, Kansas 75 years ago. The Company's ticker symbol is MGPI.

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes included in this Form 10-Q, as well as our audited consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes and Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - General, set forth in our Form 10-K/A for the year ended December 31, 2015.

#### RECENT ACTIVITIES

Credit Agreement. On March 21, 2016, we entered into a Third Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the "Credit Agreement") with Wells Fargo Bank, National Association. The Credit Agreement contains customary terms and conditions substantially similar to the Second Amended and Restated Credit Agreement (the "Previous Credit Agreement") and associated schedules with Wells Fargo Bank, National Association except as described below. Such terms and conditions include limitations on mergers, consolidations, reorganizations, recapitalizations, indebtedness and certain payments, as well as financial condition covenants relating to leverage and interest coverage ratios. Our obligations under the Credit Agreement may be accelerated upon customary events of default, including, without limitation, non-payment of principal or interest, breaches of covenants, certain judgments against the loan parties, cross-defaults to other material debt, a change in control and specified bankruptcy events.

The Credit Agreement added a \$15,000 term loan to the existing \$80,000 revolving facility resulting in a \$95,000 facility. The principal of the term loan can be prepaid at any time without penalty or otherwise will be repaid by us in installments of \$250 each month, commencing on May 1, 2016. Additionally, the Credit Agreement reduced certain restrictions on acquisitions. Under the Previous Credit Agreement, only acquisitions less than \$1,000 individually and \$7,500 in the aggregate were permitted. The Third Amended and Restated Credit Agreement eliminated the individual dollar limitation and increased the aggregate limitation to \$35,000. The Third Amended and Restated Credit Agreement also added an increased minimum fixed charge coverage ratio of 1.25x (compared to the previous 1.10x) while the \$15,000 term loan is outstanding, however, the special fixed coverage ratio is only tested if excess availability, after giving effect to such restricted payment, is less than 17.5 percent of the total amount of the facility.

Dividend Declaration. On March 7, 2016, the Board of Directors declared a dividend payable to stockholders of record as of March 21, 2016, of the Company's Common Stock, and a dividend equivalent payable to holders of RSUs as of March 21, 2016, of \$0.08 per share and per unit. The total payment of \$1,378, comprised of dividend payments of \$1,335 and dividend equivalent payments of \$43, was paid on April 14, 2016.

Cash Dividend Distribution from ICP. On February 26, 2016, we received a dividend distribution from ICP in the amount of \$3,300, which was our 30 percent share of the total distribution.

#### RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

#### Consolidated results

The table below details the quarter-versus-quarter consolidated results:

	Quarter Ended March					
	31,					
	2016		2015		2016 v.	
	2010		2013		2015	
Net sales	\$76,835		\$80,413	3	(4.4)%	)
Cost of sales	59,789		67,025		(10.8)	
Gross profit	17,046		13,388		27.3	
Gross margin %	22.2	%	16.6	%	5.6	pp <sup>(a)</sup>
Operating income	10,725		6,908		55.3	
Operating margin %	14.0	%	8.6	%	5.4	pp
Equity method investment earnings	517		1,352		(61.8)	
Interest expense	(311	)	(131	)	137.4	
Income before income taxes	10,931		8,129		34.5	
Income tax expense	3,872		3,059		26.6	
Effective tax expense rate %	35.4	%	37.6	%	(2.2)	pp
Net income	\$7,059		\$5,070		39.2	
Net income margin %	9.2	%	6.3	%	2.9	pp
(a) Percentage points ("pp").						

Net Sales - Net sales for the quarter ended March 31, 2016 were \$76,835, a decrease of 4.4 percent compared to the year ago quarter. The decline was driven by reduced sales of lower margin products, partially offset by increases in sales of higher margin products. Within the distillery segment, sales of lower margin industrial alcohol products declined, while sales of premium alcohol products within food grade alcohol increased. Net sales of higher margin specialty wheat proteins increased in the ingredient solutions segment, while total segment net sales declined (see Segment Results below).

Gross profit - Gross profit for the quarter ended March 31, 2016 was \$17,046, an increase of 27.3 percent compared to the quarter ended March 31, 2015. The increase was driven by a 5.6 percentage point increase in gross margin. Gross margin expanded due to an overall product sales mix favoring higher value products, a higher average selling price, and lower input costs.

Operating income - Operating income for the quarter ended March 31, 2016 was \$10,725, a 55.3 percent increase compared to the year ago quarter. Operating margin expanded 5.4 percentage points. The increase was primarily driven by improved gross profit in both segments.

Equity method investment earnings - Our equity method investment earnings decreased to \$517 for the quarter ended March 31, 2016, from \$1,352 for the quarter ended March 31, 2015. The decrease in earnings was primarily due to ICP's lower per unit average selling price compared to a year ago, partially offset by higher sales volume (see Note 2). The lower per unit average selling price reflected unfavorable market conditions compared to previous recent years.

Income tax expense - Income tax expense for the quarter ended March 31, 2016 was \$3,872, for an effective tax rate for the quarter of 35.4 percent. Income tax expense for the quarter ended March 31, 2015 was \$3,059, for an effective tax rate for the quarter of 37.6 percent. The principal reason for the 2.2 percent reduction in our effective tax rate quarter-versus-quarter is that the federal domestic production activities deduction is no longer limited by net operating loss carryovers in 2016. See Note 5.

#### Operating income

	Operating income	Change	;
Operating income for the quarter ended March 31, 2015 Increase in gross profit - distillery products segment <sup>(a)</sup> Increase in gross profit - ingredient solutions segment <sup>(a)</sup> Decrease in selling, general and administrative expenses ("SG&A") Operating income for the quarter ended March 31, 2016	\$ 6,908 3,363 295 159 \$ 10,725	48.7 4.3 2.3 55.3 %	pp <sup>(b)</sup> pp pp
(a) Can garmant discussion			

<sup>(</sup>a) See segment discussion.

Operating income for the quarter ended March 31, 2016 increased to \$10,725 from \$6,908 for the quarter ended March 31, 2015, primarily due to gross profit growth in our distillery products and ingredient solutions segments and a decrease in SG&A. For the quarter ended March 31, 2016, gross profit in the distillery products and ingredient solutions segments increased by \$3,363 and \$295, respectively, compared to the quarter ended March 31, 2015. Gross profit in distillery products increased primarily due to the continuing shift in alcohol product sales mix to premium spirits, a higher average selling price, and a decrease in input costs. Gross profit in ingredient solutions increased primarily due to the continuing shift in ingredient solutions products sales mix to higher value specialty wheat proteins, and a decrease in input costs. SG&A decreased by \$159 quarter-versus-quarter, primarily due to decreases in accruals for incentive compensation, partially offset by increases in personnel, legal, and other costs.

Change in basic and diluted earnings per share

	Basic and Diluted EPS	Change
Basic and diluted earnings per share for the quarter ended March 31, 2015	\$0.28	
Change in operations <sup>(a)</sup>	0.14	50.0 pp <sup>(b)</sup>
Change in equity method investments <sup>(a)</sup>	(0.03)	(10.7) pp
Change in interest expense <sup>(a)</sup>	(0.01)	(3.6) pp
Change in weighted average shares outstanding(c)	0.02	7.1 pp
Change in effective tax rate	0.01	3.6 pp
Basic and diluted earnings per share for the quarter ended March 31, 2016	\$ 0.41	46.4 %

<sup>(</sup>a) Changes are net of tax based on the effective tax rate for each base year.

Earnings per share increased to \$0.41 in the quarter ended March 31, 2016 from \$0.28 in the quarter ended March 31, 2015, primarily due to performance from operations, the decline in weighted average shares outstanding due to a repurchase of Common Stock in 2015, partially offset by lower equity method investment earnings (see Note 2) and higher interest expense quarter-over-quarter.

<sup>(</sup>b) Percentage points ("pp").

<sup>(</sup>b) Percentage points ("pp").

Weighted average shares outstanding change primarily due to the vesting of employee restricted stock units, the granting of Common Stock to directors, the purchase of vested stock by the Company from employees to pay withholding taxes, and repurchases by the Company of Common Stock.

#### SEGMENT RESULTS

#### **DISTILLERY PRODUCTS**

The following table shows selected financial information for our distillery products segment for the quarters ended March 31, 2016 and 2015.

	PRODUC'	T GROUP N	NET SALES					
	Quarter Er 31,	nded March	Quarter-ver Net Sales C Increase / (	Change		Quarter-versive Volume Incress (Decrease)	_	er
	2016 Amount	2015 Amount	\$ Change	% Ch	ange	% Change		
Food grade alcohol <sup>(a)</sup>	\$54,206	\$55,304	\$ (1,098)	(2.0	)%			
Fuel grade alcohol <sup>(a)</sup>	1,855	2,419	(564)	(23.3	)			
Distillers feed and related co-products	5,780	6,787	(1,007)	(14.8	)			
Warehouse revenue	2,001	1,352	649	48.0				
Total distillery products	\$63,842	\$65,862	\$ (2,020 )	(3.1	)%	(15.3	)%	(a)
	Other Fina	ncial Inforn	nation					
	Quarter Er	nded March	Quarter-ver	rsus-Qı	ıarter			
	31,		Increase / (	Decrea	se)			
	2016	2015	\$ Change	% Ch	ange			
Gross profit	\$14,850	\$11,487	\$ 3,363	29.3	%			

<sup>(</sup>a) Volume change for alcohol products.

Gross margin %

Driven by strong demand for our premium bourbon and rye whiskeys, net sales of higher margin premium beverage alcohol products within food grade alcohol increased over the year-ago quarter, while lower margin alcohol products, net sales decreased resulting in an overall food grade alcohol net sales decrease of \$1,098, or 2.0 percent. Declines in net sales of the lower margin co-products of fuel grade alcohol and distillers feed were partially offset by an increase in warehouse revenue generated by increased storage of customer barrels of whiskey.

% 17.4 %

23.3

pp(b)

5.9

Gross profit increased quarter-versus-quarter by \$3,363, or 29.3 percent. Gross margin for the quarter ended March 31, 2016 was 23.3 percent compared to 17.4 percent for the quarter ended March 31, 2015, which was due to the continuing shift in alcohol product sales mix to premium spirits, a higher average selling price, and a decrease in input costs.

<sup>(</sup>b) Percentage points ("pp").

#### INGREDIENT SOLUTIONS

The following table shows selected financial information for our ingredient solutions segment for the quarters ended March 31, 2016 and 2015.

	PRODUCT	T GROUP N	IET SALE	ES				
	Quarter Ended March 31,		Quarter-versus-Quarter Net Sales Change Increase / (Decrease)				Quarter-versus-Quarter Volume Increase / (Decrease)	
	2016 Amount	2015 Amount	\$ Change	;	% Chang	ge	% Change	
Specialty wheat starches	\$6,176	\$7,729	\$ (1,553	)	(20.1)%	6		
Specialty wheat proteins	4,989	4,479	510		11.4			
Commodity wheat starch	1,612	1,987	(375	)	(18.9)			
Commodity wheat protein	216	356	(140	)	(39.3)			
Total ingredient solutions	\$12,993	\$14,551	\$ (1,558	)	(10.7)9	6	(13.3	)%
		ncial Inform		,or	eue Ouart	<b>or</b>		

	Other Financial Information			
	Quarter En	ded March	Quarter-ver	sus-Quarter
	31,		Increase / (I	Decrease)
	2016	2015	\$ Change	% Change
Gross profit Gross margin %	\$2,196 16.9 %	\$1,901 13.1 %	\$ 295	15.5 % pp <sup>(a)</sup>

<sup>(</sup>a) Percentage points ("pp").

Total ingredient solutions net sales for the quarter ended March 31, 2016 decreased by \$1,558, or 10.7 percent, compared to the quarter ended March 31, 2015. This decline was driven by decreased product sales volume of 13.3 percent, partially offset by a higher average selling price. Net sales of specialty wheat proteins increased \$510 quarter-versus-quarter, while net sales of specialty wheat starches decreased \$1,553 quarter-versus-quarter. Lower margin commodity products net sales continued to decrease quarter-versus-quarter as part of our strategic plan to maximize sales of higher value products.

Gross profit increased quarter-versus-quarter by \$295, or 15.5 percent. Gross margin for the quarter ended March 31, 2016 was 16.9 percent compared to 13.1 percent for the quarter ended March 31, 2015, primarily due to the shift in product sales mix to higher value specialty wheat proteins, and a decrease in input costs, partially offset by a decrease in net sales of specialty wheat starches and commodity products.

### CASH FLOW, FINANCIAL CONDITION AND LIQUIDITY

We believe our financial condition continues to be of high quality, as evidenced by our ability to generate adequate cash from operations while having ready access to capital at competitive rates.

Operating cash flow and debt through our Credit Agreement (see Note 1 for Credit Agreement details) provide the primary sources of cash to fund operating needs and capital expenditures. These same sources of cash are used to fund shareholder dividends and other discretionary uses such as share repurchases. Going forward, we expect to use cash to implement our invest to grow strategy, particularly in the distillery products segment. The overall liquidity of the Company reflects our strong business results and an effective cash management strategy that takes into account liquidity management, economic factors, and tax considerations. We expect our sources of cash, including our credit

facility, to be adequate to provide for budgeted capital expenditures and anticipated operating requirements.

#### Operating Cash Flow

Cash flow from operations decreased \$7,762 to \$(1,641) for the quarter ended March 31, 2016, from \$6,121 for the quarter ended March 31, 2015. This decrease in operating cash flow was primarily the result of net cash outflows related to the changes in inventory, accounts payable, and accrued expenses, partially offset by cash inflows related to increased net income, after giving effect to adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities (depreciation and amortization, distribution received from equity method investee, deferred income taxes, including change in valuation allowance, share-based compensation, and equity method investment earnings) and the increase in income taxes payable.

Increases to Operating Cash Flow. Net income after giving effect to adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities, increased by \$4,135, to \$13,176 for the quarter ended March 31, 2016 from \$9,041 for the quarter ended March 31, 2015. The increase quarter-versus-quarter consists of an increase in net income of \$1,989, an increase in depreciation and amortization of \$213, a distribution received from our equity method investee of \$3,300, a decrease in deferred income taxes, including change in valuation allowance, of \$2,649, an increase in share-based compensation of \$447 and a decrease in equity method investment earnings of \$835. Accounts payable decreased \$4,236 for the quarter ended March 31, 2016 compared to an increase of \$819 for the quarter ended March 31, 2015. The \$5,055 change was primarily due to the timing of current cash disbursements. Receivables, net, increased \$534 for the quarter ended March 31, 2016 compared to an increase of \$194 for the quarter ended March 31, 2015. The resulting \$340 change was primarily due to the timing of collections. Accrued expenses decreased \$3,958 for the quarter ended March 31, 2016 compared to a decrease of \$1,248 for the quarter ended March 31, 2015. The \$2,710 change was primarily due to decreases in incentive compensation accruals.

Decreases to Operating Cash Flow. Inventory increased \$9,682 for the quarter ended March 31, 2016, compared to an increase of \$3,213 for the quarter ended March 31, 2015, resulting in a \$6,469 change. Increased investment in barreled distillate inventory for aging quarter-versus-quarter of \$4,450 and increased investment in finished product safety stock quarter-versus-quarter of \$2,376 accounted for the change.

#### **Investing Cash Flow**

Net investing cash outflow for the quarter ended March 31, 2016 was \$3,053 compared to net investing cash outflow of \$5,030 for the quarter ended March 31, 2015, for a net decrease in cash used in investing activities of \$1,977.

Capital Spending. We manage capital spending to support our business growth plans. Capital expenditures, primarily to support capacity expansion and facility improvements and sustenance were \$4,872 and \$5,246, respectively, for the quarters ended March 31, 2016 and 2015, of which \$3,053 and \$5,030, respectively, were uses of cash and \$1,819 and \$216, respectively, remained payable. We expect approximately \$24,000 in capital expenditures in 2016 for facility improvement and expansion (including our warehouse expansion), facility sustenance projects, and environmental health and safety projects. On October 21, 2015, we announced a \$16,400 major expansion in warehousing capacity on a 20-acre campus adjoining our current Lawrenceburg facility as part of the implementation of our five-year strategic plan to grow the whiskey category. In December 2015, our Board of Directors approved an additional \$3,800 for a portion of the next phase of the project, for a total approved investment of \$20,200. As of March 31, 2016, we had spent \$14,040 of the total approved warehouse expansion investment.

### Financing Cash Flow

Long-Term and Short-Term Debt. We maintain debt levels we consider appropriate after evaluating a number of factors, including cash flow expectations, cash requirements for ongoing operations, investment and financing plans (including brand development and share repurchase activities) and the overall cost of capital. Total debt was \$37,444 (net of unamortized loan fees of \$667) at March 31, 2016 and \$33,460 at December 31, 2015. During the quarters

ended March 31, 2016 and 2015, we had net borrowings / (payments) of \$4,453, and \$348, respectively, on our Credit Agreement (see Note 1 for Credit Agreement details). Our payments on long-term debt totaled \$438 and \$398 for quarters ended March 31, 2016 and 2015, respectively.

## Financial Condition and Liquidity

Our principal uses of cash in the ordinary course of business are for input costs used in our production processes, salaries, capital expenditures, and investments supporting our strategic plan, such as the aging of barreled distillate. Generally, during periods when commodities prices are rising, our operations require increased use of cash to support inventory levels.

Our principal sources of cash are product sales and borrowing on our Credit Agreement. Under our Credit Agreement, we must meet certain financial covenants and include other restrictions as disclosed in Note 1 of this Report on Form 10-Q and in Note 4 of the Form 10-K/A for the year ended December 31, 2015.

At March 31, 2016, our current assets exceeded our current liabilities by \$63,767 largely due to our inventories of \$68,383. At March 31, 2016 our cash balance was \$0 and we have used our Credit Agreement for liquidity purposes, with \$53,352 remaining for additional borrowings. We anticipate being able to support our short-term liquidity and operating needs largely through cash generated from operations. We regularly assesses our cash needs and the available sources to fund these needs. We utilize short- and long-term debt to fund discretionary items, such as capital investments and share repurchases. In addition, we have strong operating results such that financial institutions, if needed, should provide sufficient credit funding to meet short-term financing requirements.

#### ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK.

Certain commodities we use in our production process are exposed to market price risk due to volatility in the prices for those commodities. Our grain supply agreements for our Lawrenceburg and Atchison facilities permit us to purchase grain for delivery up to 12 months into the future at negotiated prices. The pricing for contracts is based on a formula using several factors. We have determined that the firm commitments to purchase grain under the terms of the supply agreements meet the normal purchases and sales exception as defined under Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 815, Derivatives and Hedging, and have excluded the fair value of these commitments from recognition within our consolidated financial statements until the actual contracts are physically settled.

Our production process also involves the use of wheat flour and natural gas. The contracts for wheat flour and natural gas range from monthly contracts to multi-year supply arrangements; however, because the quantities involved have always been for amounts to be consumed within the normal expected production process, we have determined that the contracts meet the criteria for the normal purchases and sales exception and have excluded the fair value of these commitments from recognition within our consolidated financial statements until the actual contracts are physically settled.

Interest Rate Exposures. Our Credit Agreement with Wells Fargo Bank, as amended March 21, 2016, provides for interest either on a Base Rate model or a LIBOR Rate model. For LIBOR Rate Loans, the interest rate is equal to the per annum LIBOR Rate (based on 1, 2, 3 or 6 months) plus 1.75 - 2.75 percent (depending on the Average Excess Availability). For Base Rate Loans, the interest rate is the greatest of (a) 1 percent per annum, (b) the Federal Funds Rate plus one-half percent, (c) the one-month LIBOR Rate plus 1 percent, and (d) Wells Fargo's "prime rate" as announced from time to time, plus 0.75 - 1.75 percent (depending on the Average Excess Availability). The default rate is equal to 2 percentage points above the per annum rate otherwise applicable, in the lender's discretion.

Increases in market interest rates would cause interest expense to increase and earnings before income taxes to decrease. The change in interest expense and earnings before income taxes would be dependent upon the weighted average outstanding borrowings during the reporting period following an increase in market interest rates. Based on weighted average outstanding borrowings at March 31, 2016, a 100 basis point increase over the non-default rates actually in effect at such date would increase our interest expense on an annualized basis by \$353.

#### ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES.

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures. As of the quarter ended March 31, 2016, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have each reviewed and evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act). Based on that evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have each concluded that our current disclosure controls and procedures are effective to ensure that information required to be disclosed by the Company in reports that it files or submits

under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission rules and forms, and include controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by the Company in such reports is accumulated and communicated to the Company's management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Changes in Internal Controls. There has been no change in the Company's internal control over financial reporting required by Exchange Act Rule 13a-15 that occurred during the quarter ended March 31, 2016 that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

#### PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

#### ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

Reference is made to Part I, Item 3, Legal Proceedings of our Report on Form 10-K/A for the year ended December 31, 2015 and Note 4 of this Report on Form 10-Q for information on certain proceedings to which we are subject.

We are a party to various other legal proceedings in the ordinary course of business, none of which is expected to have a material adverse effect on us.

#### ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

Risk Factors are described in "Item 1A. Risk Factors" of our Report on Form 10-K/A for the year ended December 31, 2015. There have been no material changes thereto during the quarter ended March 31, 2016.

ITEM 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

There was no unregistered sale of equity securities during the quarter ended March 31, 2016.

### ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

	(1) Total Number of Shares (or Units) Purchased	(2) Average Price Paid per Share (or	(3) Total Number of Shares (or Units) Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced	(4) Maximum Number (or Approximate Dollar Value) of Shares (or Units) that May Yet Be
		Unit)	Plans or Programs	Purchased Under the Plans or
January 1, 2016 through January 31, 2016	_	\$ -		Programs  —
February 1, 2016 through February 29, 2016	_	Ψ —	_	Ψ
March 1, 2016 through March 31, 2016 Total	_	_	_	

#### ITEM 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES

None.

ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES

Not applicable.

ITEM 5. OTHER INFORMATION

None.

# ITEM 6. EXHIBITS

Exhibit Number	Description of Exhibit
	Third Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, by and among the lenders identified therein,
	Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as administrative agent for the lenders, sole lead
10.1	arranger and sole book runner, MGP Ingredients, Inc., MGPI Processing, Inc., MGPI Pipeline,
	Inc., and MGPI of Indiana, LLC, dated March 21, 2016 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit
	10.1 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed March 25, 2016)
*31.1	CEO Certification pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)
*31.2	CFO Certification pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)
*32.1	CEO and Certification furnished pursuant to Rule 13a-14(b) and 18 U.S.C. 1350
*32.2	CFO Certification furnished pursuant to Rule 13a-14(b) and 18 U.S.C. 1350
	The following financial information from MGP Ingredients, Inc.'s Quarterly Report on Form
	10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2016, formatted in XBRL (Extensible Business Reporting
	Language) includes: (i) Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2016, and
ψ1Ω1	December 31, 2015, (ii) Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the
*101	three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2015, (iii) Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash
	Flows for the three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2015, (iv) Condensed Consolidated
	Statement of Changes in Stockholders' Equity, and (v) the Notes to Condensed Consolidated
	Financial Statements.

\*Filed herewith

#### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements on the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

MGP INGREDIENTS, INC.

Date: May 4, 2016 By/s/ Augustus C. Griffin

Augustus C. Griffin, President and Chief Executive Officer

Date: May 4, 2016 By/s/ Thomas K. Pigott

Thomas K. Pigott, Vice President, Finance and Chief Financial Officer

# Exhibit Index

Exhibit Number	Description of Exhibit
	Third Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, by and among the lenders identified therein,
	Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as administrative agent for the lenders, sole lead
10.1	arranger and sole book runner, MGP Ingredients, Inc., MGPI Processing, Inc., MGPI Pipeline,
	Inc., and MGPI of Indiana, LLC, dated March 21, 2016 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit
	10.1 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K filed March 25, 2016)
*31.1	CEO Certification pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)
*31.2	CFO Certification pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)
*32.1	CEO and Certification furnished pursuant to Rule 13a-14(b) and 18 U.S.C. 1350
*32.2	CFO Certification furnished pursuant to Rule 13a-14(b) and 18 U.S.C. 1350
	The following financial information from MGP Ingredients, Inc.'s Quarterly Report on Form
	10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2016, formatted in XBRL (Extensible Business Reporting
	Language) includes: (i) Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2016, and
*101	December 31, 2015, (ii) Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the
101	three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2015, (iii) Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash
	Flows for the three months ended March 31, 2016 and 2015, (iv) Condensed Consolidated
	Statement of Changes in Stockholders' Equity, and (v) the Notes to Condensed Consolidated
	Financial Statements.

\*Filed herewith